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1. PURPOSE

1.1
To update members on progress with the scheme and, more specifically, to report on negotiations on catering and service level agreement.

1.2
Relevance to the Council’s Ambitions and Priorities:

Council Ambitions:  This report contributes to the following ambitions: -

·  making peoples’ lives safer and healthier; 

· protecting and enhancing the environmental quality of the area;

· ensuring services are accessible to all.

Community Priorities:  This report relates to the following priorities outlined in the Community Strategy:

· Access for all

· Community cohesion

· Education and lifelong learning

· Health and well-being

· Culture

Corporate Priorities:


· Maintain and improve the environmental quality of Ribble Valley

· Provide for and support others in the provision of cultural activity to improve quality of life within the borough.

2.
BACKGROUND

2.1
Previous reports have indicated that the project overall was running to time and budget and that practical completion had been achieved for the main contract.

2.2
Work would now be focussed on the fit out of the museum and associated works, café franchise and business planning.

3.
CURRENT SITUATION

3.1
Snagging issues relating to the main contract are almost complete, to the extent that the building is ready for building regulations and fire inspection.

3.2
Fit out of the museum is now well underway with display cases built and ready to receive exhibits/audio visual equipment.  Although there has been some delay in agreeing content, this should not affect the overall programme.

3.3
Contracts for the shop and temporary exhibition spaces have been placed and fabrication works off site have begun.

3.4
All funding for the outdoor works has now been secured and work has begun on site.

3.5
The tender process to identify a preferred catering partner has been completed and recommendations will follow in this report.

3.6
Work on the business plan continues but we still have not agreed a management fee with the County Museums Service.

4
ISSUES

4.1
Catering

4.1.1
Advertisements were placed in specialist and local press in January, seeking to secure a catering partner.

4.1.2
An open day was held on the 4 February for parties that had expressed an interest.  Seven companies attended the event which consisted of a site visit and question and answer sessions.  From those seven companies, none were local which, given initial enquiries, gave cause for concern.  After contacting them it was identified that their current financial commitments, rather than a lack of interest, was the key reason for not tendering.

4.1.3
Two tenders were received by the deadline on Friday 20 February.  These were by Gold & Brown and Tribourne Catering Services.

4.1.4
When examining the tenders, there was, strictly speaking, only one compliant tender as Tribourne had tendered on the basis of income share rather than a flat fee.  After discussion with the Chair, it was agreed that as there were only two returning, then they should both be evaluated.

4.1.5 The evaluation process, which was split 60% cost, 40% quality included:

· Analysis against tender criteria

· Site visits

· Formal interview

4.1.6
The outcome of the evaluation resulted in a score of 48% for Tribourne and 63% for Gold & Brown.  The panel did conclude that Tribourne could not deliver the quality of service expected whilst Gold & Brown had the quality and enthusiasm to potentially make a valuable contribution to the offer at Clitheroe.

4.1.7
There are concern, however, over their ability to meet the financial targets they have set, which could be more significant as they are a start up company with limited capital.

4.1.8
The overall conclusion, presented in the tender report  (Appendix 1)  is that Gold & Brown are clear front runners in that they can deliver the level of service we require and want to work with us to develop the service further.  The key risk, however, is if the facility does not generate the revenue they expect, they have little in the way of resources to weather any short-term shortfall.

4.1.9 One could agree, however, that by not taking them on board, the risk is greater as there will not be a café in time for the opening and the only options left to us would be to negotiate a level of service from the County Museums Service.

4.1.10 These issues were brought to the member working group who concluded that, given all the circumstances, Gold & Brown be offered the contract, subject to further discussions to help minimise any future risk.  Members were also asked to consider developing a fallback position, should any support be required to the operator during the early stages of the licence.  This could take the form of deferred or incremental payments.

4.2
Service Level Agreement with LMS

4.2.1 When the original indicative budget was produced as part of the Heritage Lottery Fund bid, it indicated that the museum could operate a seven-day a week programme for a revenue subsidy of £201,000.

4.2.2 As negotiations have developed LMS have reported that the staff costs will be higher than first predicted as they initially did not include overtime/weekend enhancements and were based on limited information on how the building may operate.  They were also based without knowing any fire officer recommendations on minimum staffing levels.

4.2.3 Based on recent meetings, LMS have reported that, in order to open seven days per week, the staff costs would be £35,245 over the original estimate.  In order to address the issue, the council initially moved cost elements across to LMS to allow them greater flexibility within the overall management fee.  Shared risk, particularly in relation to income was discussed and LMS asked if we would be willing to consider renegotiating the opening hours with HLF in order to bring down costs.  The member working group concluded that there should not be any major changes to the opening hours and that LMS be asked, once again, to examine their costs.  This was discussed further with them on 16 March and more work will be carried out to identify any efficiencies.  It was reinforced however, that LMS were not in a position to carry any risk associated with the project and could only operate on a full cost recovery basis.

4.2.4 The Director of Community Services reminded LMS that the council had agreed it budget and, therefore, the £201,000 could not be increased.  If LMS were unable to bring their costs in line with the available budget, then the council would have to consider alternative management arrangements whereby elements of the service would have to be brought back in-house.  Given a proposed public opening on 23 May, any changes would have to be implemented very quickly and, therefore, LMS were asked to respond within the next week.

4.2.5 Given that the museum opens six weeks into the financial year, there may be sufficient savings to run the facility for the first 12 months with further negotiations in 12 months time to allow an assessment of overall financial performance.  Whilst this will take the pressure off both parties in the short-term, it does not get over the overall and long term issues of the relationship with the County Council.

4.3
Other Issues

· There are still outstanding areas of damp within the museum building.  Some remedial work has been carried out to elevations to address key areas but the true extent of the problem will not be known until we have a period of heavy rain/wind, something that has not occurred since before Christmas.  The overall situation is improving as interval walls dry out, but there is some uncertainty on a small number of external areas.  A comprehensive damp log is being kept in order to monitor the situation and prepare any further action required.

· There is still pressure on the overall budget but, more particularly, on the fit-out items ie exhibition room, education rooms, external lighting, signal, storage and de-cant/re-cant.

5.
RISK ASSESSMENT

The approval of this report may have the following implications:

· Resources


-
Overall Capital Position

A financial summary of the capital scheme is attached at Appendix 1.  This shows that whilst the scheme expenditure is still forecast to be the same as the original budget the capital resources to fund the scheme have fallen by £80,000.  This is mainly because of our lack of success in attracting funding from the Lancashire Economic Partnership.  However this has been partly offset by a successful application to the Local Strategic Partnership for £20,000.  In summary the Council’s capital contribution to the scheme has risen to £914,000.  This has been reflected in the latest approved capital programme.  This also assumes that private sector sponsorship of £100,000 will be forthcoming.

-
Capital Expenditure

At this moment, we are still reporting that the project can be delivered within the agreed capital expenditure budget but are yet to agree the final contract sum and have pressures in ensuring all rooms are fitted out to be able to function properly. 

-
Revenue Budget

The tender price for the catering franchise is £10,000 pa and £3,000 to include the castle grounds.

· The Council agreed as part of the budget setting process for 2009/10 an extra £180,000 revenue funding to take the total budget excluding support costs to that set out in the HLF bid of £201,000.

· Given the tight timescales, the unresolved financial arrangements with the County Council remain the project’s biggest risk.

· Technical, Environmental and Legal

- 
Contract documentation has yet to be completed for both the County Council SLA and catering licence.  Although drafts have been produced, there are still outstanding issues to be resolved.

· Building regulations and fire safety certificate must be resolved very soon if we are to hit our agreed opening date.

· The outdoor signage and lighting are still subject to listed building approval, and any delay in the application process has completion issues and possibly implications to external funding.

· Political


There are undoubtedly mounting pressures to resolve the stalemate between ourselves and the County Council.  It would appear that, at an operational level, LMS are unable to adopt a more flexible approach and, therefore, some higher level negotiation may be required.

· Reputation

There is a mounting expectation that the facility will open at the end of May.  Apart from contractual issues, there is still a substantial amount of work on site to be completed to ensure we achieve the best possible customer experience.

6.
RECOMMENDED THAT COMMITTEE

6.1 Notes the contents of the report;

6.2 Endorse the recommendation of the working group to accept the tender of Gold & Brown, and delegate to the Director of Community Services, in consultation with the Chairman, to conclude detailed contractual negotiations; and

6.3
Recognise the ongoing difficulties in reaching a financial settlement with the County Museums Service, and ask the Director of Community Services, in consultation with the Chairman, to arrive at a satisfactory outcome for the Council, whether that be as per current negotiations or a different, yet affordable, model.

JOHN C HEAP

DIRECTOR OF COMMUNITY SERVICES

Background Papers - None 

For further information please contact Chris Hughes 01200 414479
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